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      A public Hearing followed by the Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on November 10th, 2021 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor M. Peets presiding.

PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Christopher Rose, Councilman


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman


Derek Bellinger, Councilman 

Sue Ann Hourihan, Councilwoman


Larry Hewlett, (excused)

RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:  Gary Tharrett, Leon Shorette, Michelle First, Tim and Patti Morgan, Jeanette Rabideau, Christina Hamel, Isabelle Gail, Glen Perry, Tim, Joanette, Darrin Eggleston, Susan Wood, Sheri Langdon, Alexandra Clark, Donna Kuhn, Laurel Murphy, Dianne Rawson, Julia Rose, Florence Patterson, Matthew Corey, Matt Gray, Kayla Phelix, Greg Villnave, Madeline Derouchie, Terri Passon
M. Peets read notice of publication for public hearing dated October 29th, 2021. 
M. Peets introduced Chris Scorivacca to share a brief update of the solar project. Chris S. stated he has done a few public hearings and its in the development phase. He is here to answer any questions people may have. This is the 180-megawatt solar project in the towns of mostly Brasher but also in parts of Massena and Norfolk. The project does propose approximately 900 acres, parcels that are spread out throughout these 3 towns. To recap, this process started back a few years ago in 2017, the project was put on hold in 2019. NYSERDA signed the contract in 2020. Since that point they held a number of public hearings. Most recently they did a virtual open house. They continue to maintain a website where the public can view all the documents. An application was submitted under the states article 10 back in February 2021. July of 2021 the state said the application was complete. Now the state will start the review process. They have 12 months to make a decision, by July 2022 they will have a decision. The company has been working with state agencies as well as the towns and their representatives.  There is a laundry list that must be completed in order to construct the project. To avoid back and forth they try and work out conditions with the town, county and state agencies, if that is accomplished it would avoid going to a hearing. He’s still working on that process, isn’t there yet, but working on that. He is hoping he will have more information in the next few weeks. Chris S. showed a map which is the proposed layout. This can also be viewed on their website. There are 2,000 acres contracted but 900 or less may be used. Most of the land is in the town of Brasher. 
Chris asked if there were any questions. Florence Patterson, 600 Smith Road asked how people not living in the certain areas, where the project is situated, would benefit and she asked if it was approved are there any plans to extend it to other areas. Chris started off by answering what benefits it would have for the community he notes a project like this brings 2 primary benefits. First being that it would bring in a lot of jobs to the area. Could be around 200 Full-time positions in 14–18-month phase. The second thing he said is that it will help lower property tax. They will work with the St. Lawrence County industrial development agency to work out a tax agreement or pilot to lock in some type of payment stream. Projects like this they would expect to pay out about one million dollars per year in annual taxes. That money would then get divided between the school districts. Brasher which has the majority of infrastructure would receive the majority of share however as far as school districts go Massena schools have more area than SLC. Lastly one of things with the Towns is a post community agreement. This is money given directly to the Town outside of the pilot agreement and then this could be used as they see fit. 
A lot of this is dependent on what agreement is worked out with the Towns through the IDA.  

Another woman spoke, she did not state her name, noting that she lives right in the zone that will be affected by the solar project. She asked what this will do to the value of her property, will she ever be able to sell, what will it look like, and she is very concerned about wild life and Earls Creek. She also told Chris S. that it won’t make her happy to look out her windows to see all those grids.  She will be surrounded by them. 
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Chris S. explains that it is a large project that is proposed and he is guessing they don’t have an agreement with her.  He did note that they have to follow the guidelines through a visual impact assessment.  She asked how much variance or far back off the road they have to be.
He also said that wildlife was being assessed as well. They have done numerous studies to access the impact of species. There are a few that have been identified. They will be working with the DEC on this. She then asked about her property value and who would want to buy her house if it surrounded this. Chris said he really couldn’t answer this and she then proceeded to say that it was a big concern for us who live right in that area. She stated when she looks out the door now, she sees beautiful land and now what she will end up seeing is solar panels. Mr. Peets also said there is another proposed solar project that’s in a different area (different company). He said he does also have books of visuals if she wants to stop into the office. Chris S. also said you can see different visual simulations on their website. Gregg Villnave asked if there were any other projects that Next Era operates similar in NYS? Chris S. said not in operation but in the development phase. This will be one of the largest to date he also said. Greg Villnave asked when construction would begin? Chris S. stated it has to go through the certification process at that point it would go into next phase where they would need to now exactly how it would be built. Right now, construction probably wouldn’t start until the last quarter in 2022 going into 2023.  
Chris showed the website and said that there is more information than people would probably even need. He said there are thousands of pages but its neatly organized. There are maps, engineered drawings and its all public. M. Peets said if anyone wants a copy of the slides to mark their names down and we could mail it to them. Chris S. also said you can also reach out to him directly. Patty Morgan had a question, she asked if they would own or rent the properties. Chris S. said most likely they would be leasing the property. Mark Peets stated that he has had people ask him if this project ceases to exist what the reclamation plan is.  Chris S. said the project is planning to operate for 30 years and that includes a lot of maintenance. The contract with NYSERDA is for 20 years. He said they are required to return the land to the exact state it was prior to the project. Per the states requirements it will have to be updated every 3-5 years and be certified by a professional engineer. Chris S. thanked everyone for having him and said to contact him if they had any questions. 
Chris S. left at 4:33pm.

BUDGET: M. Peets said he kept the rate the same but had a change in the relevy for taxes with the county so the budget was adjusted for that. He stated that at this particular time brasher tax payers will see a decrease in taxes in 2022. According to our budget the tax rate will be 3.6648 per thousand for property owners. This will be a decrease of $1.15 per thousand from the 2021 budget. The proposal is for $2,368,171.00 budget which will call for $621,212.00 to be raised by tax. A budget is attached to the minutes.
Roll call - a motion on the floor to approved budget was made by D. Bellinger and seconded by G. St. Hilaire, all in favor, motion carried. 
CALL TO ORDER /APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the regular meeting to order at 4:36 p.m.  A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by Bellinger to accept the minutes of the October 13th, 2021 Public Hearing/regular meeting as presented.  All in favor, motion carried. 
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR- Julia Rose asked about the cannabis law from a planning boards perspective. Mark Peets said it would be discussed under old business. Sheri Langdon was next to speak on behalf of Tri-Town Rescue, she explained that she had written a letter to Mr. Peets explaining the things they were looking at. Ms. Langdon said they are struggling right now due to people being out with COVID quarantines or out with their families due to quarantines. She said they have been “looking outside of the box, seeing how they could get more out of less.” She is approaching different towns looking for help with the Lucas supplies It cost around $17,000, She said it’s a great machine, it starts off doing compressions, it can be used if someone is laying on a mattress or done beside the road or in the back seat of a car. It gives better quality compressions and it frees up 2 people from having to do compressions and that are now able to do other things. Sherri said she is approaching all the towns to see if they can get any help. Mark said prior to today he had sent something to the board members, Mr. Peets thinks it
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 would be a great thing to use our ARPA money for. S. Hourihan asked how many towns she had been to? Sherri said our town was actually the first one she has met with. M. Peets said it’s a $17,000 piece of equipment and he said he wants our responders to have the best equipment. 
A motion was made by S. Hourihan and seconded by J. St. Hilaire to discuss using some ARPA money.  All in favor, motion carried. 

M. Peets said to Sherri that he was more than willing to help out with this and that even if other towns weren’t willing to help out, he would put in for the whole thing. S. Hourihan asked who would be trained to use this machine? Sherri said the whole team would be trained, they have people who will come right in and train them then any new people who come into the rescue squad along will also be educated.  Each year we will renew our certifications.  
     A motion was made by J. St. Hilaire and seconded by C. Rose to help Tri-Town Rescue with one machine. All in favor, motion carried. 
Florence Patterson has how will we handle the roads/bridges if we get money. M. Peets said infrastructure passed by the government that shows some money for projects that might be available. He hopes to get in on some of that. 
No other questions were posed at this time so Mark Peets asked if Michelle First would make her presentation.
LIBRARY – Michelle First is here on behalf of the library to tell the town board about their plans for the future of the library. The past few weeks they have gotten a group of people together from the community who are interested in maintaining this space. They have been meeting to try to come up with a plan to save the library. They have had discussions with representatives from the Massena Library and at this time being a part of Massena in any way is not an option. Michelle has met with NCLS who has been a great resource to the group. There has been lot of people from the tri-town area wanting to help out. They have put together a library board that has people from many different Towns not just Brasher. This friend of Library group has come up with a path forward, because they aren’t going to be a library, they would like to be a reading room. The only difference is that they will not be eligible as a reading room to get funding from the state. That being said they would like all of the same services to be offered to our local communities.  They still want to be able to offer the internet to people, because of COVID people really required internet and a lot of people in this area don’t have access to the internet. They want to be able to expand the business part of the library. They want to be able to offer more business services and through NCLS they will still be able to have a book borrowing program. Michelle also explains that they have been working with Michelle Collins in the small business center.  She has been a big help with planning so we will be able to get into marketing, web development, graphic design and communication type business with many other services for this community as well from this space. To wrap things up we wanted to see if the Towns would be able to help us with funding.  We have renamed the space The Badenhausen Tri-Town Reading Room and Business Center and we are asking for $30,000 to expand and put toward function.  For things like new computers, printers, supplies etc. Michelle notes they would like to have a contract for service like the Chamber of Commerce, Humane Society or Summer festival.  The last thing they want is another contentious vote, we don’t want to revisit that time.  Also, we don’t feel the Town of Brasher should be the only Town responsible for offering services to everyone in the surrounding areas. We will continue to seek funding from other Towns as well as members of the community.  We will also try some events to raise money to help our cause, we are hoping we can get your vote of confidence and your support for this reading room and business center.  M. Peets thanked her for the presentation. 
S. Hourihan asked if the $30,000 was only being asked from Brasher. M. First answered that is the portion they are asking from Brasher, they know Pat had come and been given $20,000 until Massena gave notice they would no longer support, so that is what we were hoping for, to help us continue and the $10,000 more to upgrade and move forward. We are lucky we don’t have to start from scratch and she stated they will be asking other Towns as well, Brasher just happens to be the first meeting. Michelle notes that computers are at end of life and many of the other electronics over there need to be updated.  She states she has proposed $10,000 from the other Towns. Laurel Murphy stepped up, she is from the Norfolk library who is the president of our transitional board to help us with this process, and noted she does have numbers that show that majority of the clientele over there is from Brasher. Gentleman from NCLS also wanted to 
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note that the numbers really should be higher right now people are going to other local libraries in the interim but we hope to reintroduce them to Brasher once we are up and running. 
People are always impressed how large the numbers are we serve here for just a small library. 

S. Hourihan asked if they planned to charge a fee to use the reading room?  Michelle states there will be a friend group that may get asked for $5 to be a member but we will not charge to use the reading room/business center. S. Hourihan asked how you would draw in different age groups from Senior citizens to young people to use this new center? M. First notes we just had a friend meeting the other night and the wonderful ideas just flowed for many different age levels, it is exciting. 
NCLS representative also wanted to mention that hopefully the track record and our documentation over the next few years will show sustainability and a charter down the road can secure other ways of funding. 

Michelle states that over the next few years they will become a 501c3, jumping through hoops to reach charter status.  The goal is 2 years, Michelle notes a library is important but they are having to reinvent themselves by offering more technology/services to the community.  
C. Rose asked you will still operate now not just need to upgrade items you won’t have to start over?  Michelle said no we were a branch and all the equipment stays so we are lucky that we will be a turn key operation to start. 
D. Bellinger noted that he knew things were still up in the air but what would you expect from the Towns in say 2 years’ time?  NCLS noted it is really not known at this time but, if need be, we could set a petition to have it on the school budget vote. Michelle says there are options and they will look at every avenue. The group will be looking for ways to fund possibly from donors and we may be in a position to get a grant down the road. We don’t want it to be a re do of the past. 

M. Peets states to the board that he will have to look into what can be given with the help of the lawyer.  The $20,000 was not legally able to be given from the ARPA, it wasn’t the right use allowed but we did talk to Karen St. Hilaire who asked about help upgrading the Wi-Fi broadband that will be $2,087.00.  The Lawyer did feel that this was allowable.  Michelle said that they do appreciate that.  NCLS states that there are other towns that follow a reading room template if you all wanted to see the way they function, Hopkinton is one of those, so that you can see that ownership is autonomous. M. Peets noted he will be talking to Linden to see what could be done.  C. Rose asked if we could get a list in the meantime to see what will be needed.  Mark Peets said he would know more next meeting. He thanked them all again for coming. 
INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
Highway Superintendent Report- L. Hewlett had submitted his written report for October 2021 which is attached to the original of these minutes. Larry was excused for family emergency therefore M. Peets read it aloud. M. Peets did note that he hopes the bridge in Helena will open next Wednesday.  He also wanted to let them know that work at sewer plant continues as far as aerators go, they are being replaced. 
Assessor – Leon Shorette submitted a written report for October 2021 which is attached to the original of these minutes. He did note he has had quite a few splits, people selling houses and selling off their land in pieces. C. Rose asked if they have noticed new people moving into the community or is it all locals just moving around? Leon notes he sees a lot of farmers just buying land to use, not necessarily new coming in. 
Code Enforcement Officer – Robert Forbes submitted a written report for 11/10/21 which is attached to the original of these minutes. Mr. Forbes explains that he continues to try to take care of a garbage issue in Brasher center. Someone in the crowd asked who pays for that clean up. Mr. Forbes answered if the Town has to go in and clean it up the fine will be put on their tax bill. 
Town Clerk’s Report – Bethany St. Hilaire submitted report for October 2021, copy attached to the original of these minutes.   
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Economic Development- Mr. Peets explains that there is money set aside in the revolving account that the IDA took over. We have successfully had 3 businesses take out loans. One of those was recently Matt Martin for his Poultry business and that will be huge. We are hoping that casino funds will start coming in soon so we can replenish that account and allow more businesses to take advantage of this. 

Glenn Perry left the meeting at 5:18

OLD BUSINESS- Marijuana opt out/in will be discussed later in the meeting. 
NEW BUSINESS-
RESOLUTION #24-2021-Budget Amendment - 

Whereas, the Town of Brasher needs to amend budget to pay bills from fiscal year 2021 in fiscal year 2021 to cover necessary appropriations through November 10, 2021 due to unforeseen expenditures.


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Brasher Town Board hereby authorizes budget line-item transfers in the amounts listed below for the fiscal year 2021.  The following appropriations need to be increased by the following amounts from excess revenues and or unexpended fund balances to cover associated expenses:

	Amount $:
	Transfer From:
	Transfer To:

	
	
	

	$963.00
	A1220.1 Supervisor CE
	A1410.2 Town Clerk Eq


 This resolution was moved by Councilman D. Bellinger, seconded by Councilman C. Rose, 
All in favor, motion carried. 
Resolution #25-2021- Meyers Road- attached to original of these minutes. 

A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by S. Hourihan to accept this resolution. All in favor, motion carried. 
Volunteer Transportation- Mr. Peets explains The Volunteer Transportation center had sent a letter looking for a donation to help with operation.  They had not done so in 15 years and to his knowledge we have not had a contract with them in the past.  Their request was for $428.00 in 2022.  They sent a contract for services and noted that they had helped Brasher residents travel 15,005 miles in 2020.  
A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to discuss this.  All in favor, motion carried.  

Jeanette Rabideau was in the courtroom and explained that she used to work with them.  G. 
St. Hilaire asked if they advertise anywhere? She notes they advertise in free trader and penny saver. Julia Rose notes that the Massena Hospital also supports them as they also help a lot of senior citizens get to appointments and the grocery store, it is staggering how much they do for the local people.  Terri Passon explains they also pick people up at their homes and bring them to the bus stops as well. D. Bellinger notes if the people use it, I am all for it. M. Peets states that we do have some casino funds so this would not be on the tax payers. 
A motion was made to accept the contract and send $428.00 in 2022 to help with operation by 
G. St. Hilaire, seconded by S. Hourihan.  All in favor, motion carried.   

Brasher Stockholm Recreation Budget- M. Peets explains that we already accepted this budget last meeting but as promised he did get a paper copy this week and wanted you all to see the official budget. No amount has changed as to what we approved last meeting still $42,000 from Brasher. D. Bellinger notes they get ice rentals from minor hockey, school, locals and this year they had world championship skating that brought in $11,000.   
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Annual Historian Report- Mark wanted to note a thanks to Carl for his many years of service and to his wife for being his right-hand helper.  Mark explains that with his passing Carl’s wife Dottie was appointed to continue his work 2 meetings ago and has sent us this report. A copy is attached to original of these minutes. We are approaching the 200-year mark of the Town of Brasher and hopefully we will be able to have some sort of celebration.  
A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by D. Bellinger to accept this report.  All in favor, motion carried. 
Annual Harassment/violence in the workplace training- we are all required by law to watch DVD and sign off on the paperwork before the end of the year.  Bethany will be in touch to schedule a time with you all. 
Cannabis Opt Out/Opt in Local Law #1-2021- Mark Peets read the law aloud.  Asked if anyone had any comments or concerns.  Julia Rose spoke on behalf of the Planning board, to start she notes we all agree we would like to see the Town opt out for the moment so we can gather more information, decide if we are going to create zones, whether or not you want to allow consumption lounges in town and know what impact that will have on the rescue squad. Because it is such a new law in NYS and I don’t think right off the bat there will be a big tax revenue for the Town to miss out on. This opt out just gives planning board some time to be sure you all are ready.  When you opt in means you are ready to go with the regulations. On a personal note, I live on Leary Drive and am a tax payer in Brasher, my concerns are with the consumption lounge, not a dispensary. What a lounge may do to the character of this community. There are 27 dispensaries in Akwesasne and they are exempt from any taxation therefore I don’t think you will see a big tax revenue impact as I would assume most consumers would go there as it will be cheaper at the moment.  If you opt out you can have tax payers have some say as you would do a referendum. You can also opt out of one and opt in for another if you choose and once organized you can opt back in. Bob Carter asked me to tell you he would like you to opt out for the time being as well and she notes she had not heard from the others by email.  Mark Peets thanked her for her in put and work on this.  He states he also has been doing a lot of research since last meeting, spoke with the Town Lawyer today and he doesn’t know of any towns that have opted out.  Hopkinton supervisor noted that Linden is also their lawyer and they opted out so she is unsure why he is saying that.  Mark said if we stay the course and opt in, we can do moratorium which the lawyer could ready for next meeting if that is a way we wanted to go. Also notes that when opting out you can not get any sales tax.  Julia wanted to clarify when you opt back in you would be able to get sales tax at that point. Town of Hopkinton supervisor also confirmed that this is how the state seems to read, once you opt in you can be part of sales tax.  S. Hourihan asked to confirm what we are opting out of?  Julia noted it has nothing to do with growing/cultivation part, it is just dispensary and or consumption lounge. Julia also notes anything you opt out of you have to do referendum on. 
J. St. Hilaire asked once you opt out you can get back in if we choose to, if we opt in now, we can’t get out?  M. Peets did confirm that, if you opt in, we can’t opt out but can do a moratorium. Mr. Peets notes marijuana is legal now and we aren’t going to be able to stop people from consuming, growing or buying it as it is state law, a business has to go through many hoops to become a dispensary or lounge. He has a copy of the NYS if anyone wants to look at it and doesn’t feel any of it will happen in Brasher right away. M. Peets notes it is up to up if we want to opt out, we haven’t had anyone contact us about this.   
Chris Rose stated his concern is that NYS only put minimum of 500 feet from school or church. He notes he doesn’t want it 501 feet from school or down town anywhere I have a real problem with that. With the business I am in I have seen what starting young with smoking cigarettes, marijuana, drug use, alcohol use can lead to. It is tough when you have to keep personal out of this decision. I can see a lot of points for both sides and I don’t feel like someone who grew up here would put a dispensary or lounge in but we have a lot of transient people who may not feel as compassionate about this community and how it works. If I am being honest, I don’t know which way to go on this because you and I have done a lot of research on this and there is still so much up in the air. 
M. Peets states we are in the same boat as a lot of other towns.  Just unsure as this is so new.  
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Mrs. Rabideau notes if you opt out you can have a referendum vote and know how the Town’s people feel. D. Bellinger asked if any other towns had their codes in order. Town of Massena hasn’t done anything at all. Julia said it is the same idea, I don’t want to lose out on tax money but I don’t want to jump the gun, not be prepared and be stuck with businesses in Town we don’t want. M. Peets responded he felt it could be the best of both worlds. We could opt in but put a moratorium on and have control over what we allow, be able to write our codes but not lose out on taxes. This could give us the time we need to have discussion with planning board and put things in order. 

Julia asked a procedural question, if you can put a moratorium on what is the point of the opt out, to me it doesn’t make since. I just want to be sure you guys are not stuck on a hotplate.  M. Peets states if you opt out it is on everything.  He tried to call Massena; they have only talked about it at meetings. Terri Passon notes that is what happened on the Reservation, they had all sorts of trouble and doing cease and assist because they didn’t have licensing in place.  The reservation wanted standards and quality control and no one was abiding by that.  Hopkinton supervisor notes that is why we opted out until we have better guidance. C. Rose asked if they had a public hearing. Yes, Hopkinton had a public hearing and heard from only 2 tax payers on the matter. Mr. Peets asked her if it was her understanding that if you opt out you can not get into the sales tax portion of it when you opt back in?  She states no she understood once you opted in you could be apart of sales tax revenue. M. Peets states he has been told so many times that is not the case.  

Julia Rose read from a paper she had from Office of Cannabis management that reads, Towns may choose to opt out of both dispensaries and on-site consumption lic. Or just one type of license.  Mark Peets asked if we could get a public hearing in time before our next meeting. All board members noted we could.  M. Peets felt it would be the best route to have a public hearing.  Julia asked if it was legal to put it on Facebook so more people would take notice.  She states honestly, she never gets the paper.  M. Peets states that is so true of many and yes, we will put in both places along with our website. So, we will hold this meeting, have a referendum, and get paperwork filled out if need be.  M. Peets also noted he would continue to communicate with Town Lawyer to be sure we were doing all we needed to do. 
A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by C. Rose to hold a public meeting on this matter. All in favor, motion carried. Julia Rose asked to clarify the term referendum is that a vote or a meeting? M. Peets noted a referendum is where we have a public meeting then a vote.  Julia thanked him for the clarification. D. Bellinger asked if we only have 2 like Hopkinton then we are right back to this point.  Jeanette Rabideau noted but then you would really know how the public felt. D. Bellinger did feel more people seemed worried about a consumption lounge vs. a dispensary. 
APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the bills as presented for payment for November 10, 2021.  
      A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by D. Bellinger, to pay all the bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.
All in favor, motion carried.
ARPA- M. Peets states we have been asked by Tri-Town Rescue, fire departments, and recreation for some ARPA funds.  You did hear from Tri-Town Rescue on what they would like to do with their money. Another thing he looked into was air movement, so the boiler system at the Arena could be covered by that.  S. Hourihan asked if the other Towns would be contributing to all this as well?  Mark answered that would we pay up front and we will get funds from Stockholm. G. St. Hilaire asked what balance of this account is. M. Peets notes we started with $121,000 ish and to this point have only paid out $3,000 & some so we should be around the $117,000 mark. He will get exact numbers to the members. The other thing we will use more ARPA funds for is the water project, that is where the initial monies went to. 
A Motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to help these agencies using ARPA funds. All in favor, carried. 

Tree Lighting- Terri Passon wanted to let us know that the Chamber Christmas Tree lighting will also be December 16th at 6 PM.  Someone will be in touch. 
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EXECUTIVE SESSION A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by S. Hourihan to move into executive session at 6:00.  All in favor, motion carried. 
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

      A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by C. Rose to come out of executive session and to adjourn the meeting at 6:22 p.m.  The next Public Hearing/regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:00 p.m. on Wednesday, December 15, 2021.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire
Town Clerk
